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Commerce shall serve the NOVA as di-
rected by the Secretary. 

(b) Content of NOVA. The NOVA shall 
constitute a formal complaint, and will 
set forth the basis for the issuance of 
the proposed order. It will set forth the 
alleged violation(s) and the essential 
facts with respect to the alleged viola-
tion(s), reference the relevant statu-
tory, regulatory or other provisions, 
and state the amount of the civil pen-
alty to be assessed. The NOVA will in-
form the respondent of the right to re-
quest a hearing pursuant to paragraph 
(e) of this section and the CWCR (15 
CFR parts 710 through 722) at 15 CFR 
719.6, inform the respondent that fail-
ure to request such a hearing shall re-
sult in the proposed order becoming 
final and unappealable on signature of 
the Secretary of State, and provide 
payment instructions. A copy of the 
regulations that govern the adminis-
trative proceedings will accompany the 
NOVA. 

(c) Proposed order. A proposed order 
shall accompany every NOVA. It will 
briefly set forth the substance of the 
alleged violation(s) and the statutory, 
regulatory or other provisions violated. 
It will state the amount of the civil 
penalty to be assessed. 

(d) Notice. The Secretary shall notify, 
via the Department of Commerce, the 
respondent (or respondent’s agent for 
service of process or attorney) of the 
initiation of administrative pro-
ceedings by sending, via first class 
mail, facsimile, or by personal deliv-
ery, the relevant documents. 

(e) Time to answer. If the respondent 
wishes to contest the NOVA and pro-
posed order issued by the Secretary, 
the respondent must request a hearing 
in writing within 15 days from the date 
of the NOVA. If the respondent re-
quests a hearing, the respondent must 
answer the NOVA within 30 days from 
the date of the request for hearing. The 
request for hearing and answer must be 
filed with the Administrative Law 
Judge (ALJ), along with a copy of the 
NOVA and proposed order, and served 
on the Office of Chief Counsel for Ex-
port Administration, Department of 
Commerce, and any other address(es) 
specified in the NOVA, in accordance 
with 15 CFR 719.8. 

(f) Content of answer. The respond-
ent’s answer must be responsive to the 
NOVA and proposed order, and must 
fully set forth the nature of the re-
spondent’s defense(s). The answer must 
specifically admit or deny each sepa-
rate allegation in the NOVA; if the re-
spondent is without knowledge, the an-
swer will so state and will operate as a 
denial. Failure to deny or controvert a 
particular allegation will be deemed an 
admission of that allegation. The an-
swer must also set forth any additional 
or new matter the respondent believes 
supports a defense or claim of mitiga-
tion. Any defense or partial defense not 
specifically set forth in the answer 
shall be deemed waived, and evidence 
thereon may be refused, except for 
good cause shown. 

(g) English required. The request for 
hearing, answer, and all other papers 
and documentary evidence must be 
submitted in English. 

(h) Waiver. The failure of the respond-
ent to file a request for a hearing and 
an answer within the times provided 
constitutes a waiver of the respond-
ent’s right to appear and contest the 
allegations set forth in the NOVA and 
proposed order. If no hearing is re-
quested and no answer is provided, the 
Secretary will sign the proposed order, 
which shall, upon signature, become 
final and unappealable. 

(i) Administrative procedures. The reg-
ulations that govern the administra-
tive procedures that apply when a 
hearing is requested are set forth in 
the CWCR at 15 CFR part 719. 

§ 103.8 Final agency decision after ad-
ministrative proceedings. 

(a) Review of initial decision—(1) Peti-
tion for review. Any party may, within 7 
days of the Administrative Law 
Judge’s (ALJ) certification of the ini-
tial decision and order, petition the 
Secretary for review of the initial deci-
sion. A petition for review shall be ad-
dressed to and served on the Executive 
Director of the Office of the Legal Ad-
viser, U.S. Department of State, 2201 C 
Street, N.W., Room 5519, Washington 
D.C. 20520, and shall also be served on 
the Chief Counsel for Export Adminis-
tration, U.S. Department of Commerce, 
14th Street and Constitution Avenue, 
N.W., Room H–3839, Washington, D.C. 
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20230, and on the respondent. Petitions 
for review may be filed only on one or 
more of the following grounds: 

(i) That a necessary finding of fact is 
omitted, erroneous or not supported by 
substantial evidence of record; 

(ii) That a necessary legal conclusion 
or finding is contrary to law; 

(iii) That a prejudicial procedural 
error has occurred; or 

(iv) That the decision or the extent of 
sanctions is arbitrary, capricious or an 
abuse of discretion. 

(2) Content of petition for review. The 
petition must specifically set forth the 
grounds on which review is requested 
and be supported by citations to the 
record, statutes, regulations, and prin-
cipal authorities. 

(3) Decision to review. Review of the 
initial decision by the Secretary is dis-
cretionary, and is not a matter of 
right. The Secretary shall accept or de-
cline review of the initial decision and 
order within 3 days after a petition for 
review is filed. If no such petition is 
filed, the Secretary may, on his or her 
own initiative, notify the parties with-
in 10 days after the ALJ’s certification 
of the initial decision and order that he 
or she intends to exercise his or her 
discretion to review the initial deci-
sion. 

(4) Effect of decision to review. The ini-
tial decision is stayed until further 
order of the Secretary upon a timely 
petition for review, or upon action to 
review taken by the Secretary on his 
or her own initiative. 

(5) Review declined. If the Secretary 
declines to exercise discretionary re-
view, such order, and the resulting 
final agency decision, will be served on 
all parties personally, by overnight 
mail, or by registered or certified mail, 
return receipt requested. The Sec-
retary need not give reasons for declin-
ing review. 

(6) Review accepted. If the Secretary 
grants a petition for review or decides 
to review the initial decision on his or 
her own initiative, he or she will issue 
an order confirming that acceptance 
and specifying any issues to be briefed 
by all parties within 10 days after the 
order. Briefing shall be limited to the 
issues specified in the order. Only those 
issues specified in the order will be 
considered by the Secretary. The par-

ties may, within 5 days after the filing 
of any brief of the issues, file and serve 
a reply to that brief. The Department 
of Commerce shall review all written 
submissions, and, based on the record, 
make a recommendation to the Sec-
retary as to whether the ALJ’s initial 
decision should be modified or vacated. 
The Secretary will make a final deci-
sion within 30 days after the ALJ’s cer-
tification of the initial decision and 
order. 

(b) Final decision. Unless the Sec-
retary, within 30 days after the date of 
the ALJ’s certification of the initial 
decision and order, modifies or vacates 
the decision and order, with or without 
conditions, the ALJ’s initial decision 
and order shall become effective as the 
final decision and order of the United 
States Government. If the Secretary 
does modify or vacate the initial deci-
sion and order, that decision and order 
of the Secretary shall become the final 
decision and order of the United States 
Government. The final decision and 
order shall be served on the parties and 
will be made available to the public. 

(c) Computation of time for the purposes 
of this section. In computing any period 
of time prescribed or allowed by this 
section, the day of the act, event, or 
default from which the designated pe-
riod of time begins to run is not in-
cluded. The last day of the period is 
computed to be included unless it is a 
Saturday, a Sunday, or a legal holiday 
(as defined in Rule 6(a) of the Federal 
Rules of Civil Procedure), in which case 
the period runs until the end of the 
next day that is neither a Saturday, a 
Sunday, nor a legal holiday. Inter-
mediate Saturdays, Sundays, and legal 
holidays are excluded from the com-
putation when the period of time pre-
scribed or allowed is 7 days or less. 

§ 103.9 Final agency decision after set-
tlement negotiations. 

(a) Settlements based on letter of intent 
to charge—(1) Approval of settlement. 
Pursuant to § 719.5(b) of the CWCR (15 
CFR parts 710 through 722), the Depart-
ment of Commerce may notify a re-
spondent by letter of the intent to 
charge. If, following the issuance of 
such a letter of intent to charge, the 
Department of Commerce and respond-
ent reach an agreement to settle a 
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